

# Pressure Dew Point Monitoring Devices TPK 21 / TPK 41 / TPK 61



# Functional description and operating instructions



# Table of contents

1.	Scope of Delivery	1
2.	General dangers and precautions	2
2.1.	Safety instructions for electrical connection	2
2.2.	Safety instructions for compressed air systems	3
3.	Important application notes	4
3.1.	Avoiding damage to the measuring probe	4
3.2.	Calibration and measuring accuracy	4
3.3.	Intended application	5
4.	Humidity measurement in compressed air systems	5
5.	Function	5
6.	Mounting of the device	6
6.1.	Safety instructions	6
6.2.	Application notes	6
6.3.	Procedure for installation	7
6.4.	Mounting	7
7.	Connection at the compressed air network	8
7.1.	Direct stationary assembly at the compressed air line	8
7.2.	Stationary assembly via hose	8
7.3.	Application of a pre-filter / water separator	9
7.4.	Mounting examples	9
7.5.	Adjustment of measurement chamber choke	10
7.6.	Connection of power supply	11
7.7.	TPK Start-up	12
7.8.	For the rarest of the cases	12
8.	Operation	13
8.1.	Views of unit	13
8.1.1.	Front view	14
8.1.2.	Side view (from the right)	15
8.1.2.1.	Connection to power supply	15
8.1.3.	View (from below)	16



# Table of contents

8.2.	Display	16
8.2.1.	Description of display	17
8.2.1.1.	Description of main screen	17
8.2.1.2.	Description info screen	18
8.2.2.	Adjustment of display fields	19
8.2.2.1.	Possible display variation concerning the different fields	20
8.3.	Personalising Password	22
8.4.	Adjustment of national languages	27
8.5.	Information	30
8.6.	Switching the heating(Heater) system On and Off	33
8.7.	Factory settings	36
8.8.	Outputs	39
8.9.	Touchscreen calibration	44
8.10.	Measurement value simulation	47
8.11.	Statistics Reset	52
8.12.	Reset Fault Memory	55
8.13.	Quit Alarm?	58
8.14.	Quit Service Request?	61
8.15.	Filter	64
8.16.	Units setting	67
8.17.	Setting the Date / Time	70
8.17.1.	Setting the Date	70
8.17.2.	Setting the Time	74
9.	Configuration of Relay Adjustments	78
9.1.	Setting Source (Output Parameters)	80
9.2.	Setting the Relay Switching Characteristics	81
9.3.	Setting the Limit Values	82
10.	Configuration of Analog Output	84
10.1.	Selection of desired Source (Output Parameter)	86
10.2.	Selection of the desired analog output value	87



# Table of contents

10.3.	Configuration of lower analog output value	88
10.4.	Configuration of upper analog output value	89
11.	Configuration of Alarm Output	90
11.1.	Setting of desired alarm value 1	91
11.1.1.	Setting of desired measurement - channel (source)	91
11.1.2.	Setting Pre-alarm	93
11.1.3.	Setting Main-alarm	98
11.1.4.	Setting delay	103
11.2.	Setting of desired alarm value 2	105
12.	Technical Datas	106
12.1.	Dimensions	108
13.	Modbus	109
14.	Data logging	110
15.	Appendix	113
15.1.	Menu structure	114
15.1.1.	Menu item: Main	114
15.1.2.	Menu item: Out	115
15.1.3.	Menu item: Alarm	116
15.2.	System References and Messages	117
15.3.	EG-Conformance Details	118
15.4.	Guarantee	118
15.5.	Accessories	119
15.5.1.	Connecting optional accessories	120
15.5.2.	PIN - Assignment for Conctor	121
15.5.3.	Voltage supply from an external source of supply	124
15.6.	Trouble Shooting Guide	125
15.6.1.	The measured value is flow dependent and too high (i.e. too humid)	125
15.6.2.	The measured value is too high (i.e. too humid)	125
15.6.3.	The measured value is too low (i.e. too dry)	126
15.6.4.	The measured value varies significantly	126
15.7.	Service and Calibration	127
16.0	Setting Examples	128





# **1** Scope of Delivery

The pressure dew-point monitor is supplied ready to use. The scope of delivery includes the AC adaptor, stylus, stylus holder (which may be attached to the dew-point meter) and relevant operating instructions.

You may also require:

- Mounting tools, screws and wall plugs
- 6 / 4 mm compressed air hose (WARNING! Use only PTFE hoses!).
- further nipples, reducers and adapter pieces, if the device is to be integrated into a pipeline.
- Electrical accessories for connection to higher-level overriding control devices.
  - Optional accessories, such as external indicator lights, terminal adapters and PC cables

(see accessories overview).



Please read the operating instructions before using this device. In addition to the operating instructions, important information is provided regarding installation, initial start-up and troubleshooting in each of the relevant chapters.



# 2 General dangers and precautions



Please read the following warnings prior to initial start-up! The symbols used in the operating instructions are intended to call your attention to the safety risks. It is not enough to simply observe the symbol. It is important to read the full text provided in the safety instructions!



This symbol indicates a potential risk to humans, equipment or the environment. The information provided must be strictly observed in order to prevent risks.



This symbol indicates important instructions for use and tips that are important in order to successfully complete tasks, and which must be strictly observed to ensure good results.

## 2.1 Safety instructions for electrical connection



The device must only be supplied with extra-low voltage. The device's other electrical connections must also only be connected with electronic components that are operated via an extra-low voltage supply.

Contact with live parts may result in death. Installation of the controller and maintenance work must therefore only be carried out by trained personnel. The power supply must be turned off for installation and servicing.

Also avoid touching the plug or any other electronic components when the power is switched off. Electrostatic phenomena may damage electronic components.

The product is not intended to control systems with safety-related functions. Even during normal operation there is a risk of unexpected malfunction, for example due to a surge or the failure of a component. The user must make sure that no damage can occur as a result of a malfunction or undefined device status. This can be achieved, for instance, through the use of redundant components or safety circuits.

Incorrect screw tightening torques at the connecting terminals or the use of unsuitable tools can damage the terminal, resulting in damage to insulation or the contacts. Poorly connected cables can come loose during operation, posing a considerable risk to safety. Contact resistance at clamp connections results in increased heat production that can cause a fire to start. Incorrectly wired connections can destroy electrical components and result in other damage.



## 2.2 Safety instructions for compressed air systems



In the case of unforeseen events, the energy stored in compressed air can cause material damage or result in injury. The risk increases with the operating pressure of the system. All work must therefore be performed by appropriately trained personnel. Appropriate care is necessary when performing any work on the compressed-air system in order to avoid damage!

The loud venting noise produced upon uncontrolled opening of pressurised lines can damage hearing or startle other people in the vicinity.

At high flow rates, foreign bodies in the air stream can behave like projectiles and cause injury to the skin or eyes.

The built-in measuring chamber with sensor is designed to handle pressures of up to 17 bar. This maximum permissible operating pressure must not be exceeded. Upstream components must be dimensioned according to the system's operating pressure and temperature.

The warranty will become null and void if the sensor housing is opened, the sintered cap removed or in the event of improper handling or the use of force.



# 3 Important application notes

## 3.1 Avoiding damage to the measuring probe



Measuring devices are sensitive and must be handled with care: Avoid shocks, impacts and vibrations.

The sintered filter protects the sensor against mechanical stress and contamination.

Do not remove the filter. Only use the probe if the sintered filter is undamaged!

Prior to installation, check that there is no condensation, oil or dirt at the measuring point! Should this be the case, repair and dry out the system!

The measuring system is not suitable for use with compressed air with a high oil content, as directly covering the sensor with a film of oil impairs its response, blocks the pores of the filter and damages the filter choke.

As a rule of thumb: If you have any questions, contact the manufacturer. Do not attempt to experiment with the device as you may cause faults and damage to occur!

## **3.2 Calibration and measuring accuracy**

Prior to delivery, the pressure dew-point sensor is adjusted and tested by means of a complex calibration procedure involving several temperatures and humidity points. It is not possible for the end user to calibrate the device.

Please observe the permissible temperature range for use. Excessive temperatures reduce the measuring accuracy. The probe will be damaged if the temperature limit is exceeded.

The specified data, in particular the desired measuring accuracy, are valid at a temperature of 20°C. In principle, the lower the temperature at the sensor, the more accurate the measurement result. If possible, measurements should be taken in a cool area, or the gas should be cooled to ambient temperature.

With proper use, the probe will have a lifespan of many years. Nevertheless, to prevent errors, it is important that the sensor be calibrated once a year, according to the manufacturer's specifications. This particularly applies when the probe is used in critical applications within the lower dew-point measuring range.



## 3.3 Intended application



The new TPK series is intended to be used to measure the pressure dew points, pressure and temperature of clean, oil-free compressed air, which is free of any abrasive, corrosive, caustic, toxic, flammable and combustible components. For the scope of application and the calibrated measuring range, please refer to the technical data.

## 4 Humidity measurement in compressed air systems

In the industrial sector, quality requirements for compressed air are becoming ever stricter. Humidity and condensation are not permitted in compressed air and often cause damage to machines and lead to reduced production quality. Compressed-air dryers are commonly used. When used correctly, these reduce the moisture content of the air and ensure the production of high-quality compressed air.

However, problems with dryers are often detected very late on, usually when damage has already occurred. A large quantity of humidity will have already entered the compressedair network, and considerable efforts will be required to dry the system out again. The high quality standards of the industrial sector call for continuous, reliable and stable longterm monitoring of the humidity content. This is the only way to detect problems early, before any damage has occurred.

With its large measuring range, the new TPK series is the ideal measuring system for monitoring refrigeration, adsorption and membrane dryers. The device is primarily intended for stationary applications but is also suitable for use as a portable measuring device thanks to its simple connection system.

## 5 Function

If compressed air is not dried before being fed into the compressed-air network, significant quantities of condensate can form in the pipe network, resulting in the malfunctioning of valves and pneumatic components, ultimately leading to loss of production. The pressure dew point in compressed-air systems is therefore a key factor in determining air quality and should be measured in all systems.

The new TPK series offers the ideal device for monitoring compressed-air quality (humidity, pressure and temperature) and giving timely warning, before any damage has occurred.

The series has a built-in measuring chamber with a protection filter and filter choke, as well as a plug connection for a 7.2 mm NW compressed-air socket. Power is supplied via the mains adapter provided. Initial set-up of the measuring system therefore requires no interference with the compressed-air network, nor any electrical installation work. Alternatively, the measuring system can be installed on the compressed-air line to avoid the loss of scavenging air.



# 6 Mounting of the device6.1 Safety instructions

The device must only be used for its intended purpose.

Installation of the controller and maintenance work must only be carried out by trained personnel. The power supply must be turned off for installation and servicing. The applicable safety regulations must be observed! All work on the compressed-air system must be carried out under pressure-free conditions.

The device must only be operated with extra-low voltage. This also applies to all external connections, such as the relay outputs.

## 6.2 Application notes



The air quality at the site of installation must be checked prior to assembly. Repairs must be made to the system in the case of any water or oil leakages. Contact with large quantities or water or oil may damage the sensor.

The compressed air must be drawn from the upper side of the pipe. The device must be mounted above the compressed-air line so that any condensation produced in the event of failure cannot flood the measuring chamber.

Use only suitable materials. The materials used must be impermeable to water vapour. Therefore please do not use regular polyurethane hoses! The only recommended material for flexible hose connections is PTFE ("TEFLON"). All metals are suitable down to -30°Ctpd. Below this, stainless steel is the preferred choice. Avoid using excessively long sample-gas lines or unnecessary connectors.

The sensors on upstream components must not diffuse water vapour into the surrounding environment! Please use only high-quality components, e.g. ball valves with PTFE seals.

Carefully seal all points of connection with the sensor or measuring chamber. However, never use anaerobic liquid sealants, as these maydamage the sensor element!

Heavy particle loads will clog the filter or filter choke over time, resulting in a delayed response. In critical cases, an additional fine filter must be installed upstream of the measuring device.



If using compressed air of unknown quality, use a condensate separator or particle filter. Additional components must be suitable for the intended use!

In EMC-critical environments the measuring chamber should be electrically isolated from the metal pipes of the compressed-air network. The use of a PTFE or Polypropylene double nipple is an example of a suitable solution.

## 6.3 Procedure for installation

Installation involves the following steps:

- Mounting of the device, if necessary.
- Connection to the compressed-air network
- Adjustment of the filter choke, if necessary
- Connection to the power supply
- Initial start-up
- Setting of the switching points
- Testing and function control

## 6.4 Mounting

If the device is operated as a portable device or is connected using a standard coupling, as described below, no further mounting is required.

When mounting onto a machine, the device can be kept level by using mounting brackets. A drilling template can be found in the appendix of this manual.



# 7 Connection at the compressed air network

## 7.1 Direct stationary assembly at the compressed air line

In the case of stationary use, the device is usually installed downstream of the dryer/filter, enabling the entire system to be monitored. It may also be installed at any point further downstream in the distribution system in order to monitor subsegments or the air supply entering a particular machine.

In order to avoid unnecessary compressed-air consumption through loss of scavenging air, the measuring chamber with the sensor should preferably be directly installed into the compressedair line.

To prevent the accumulation of condensation in the event of a fault, the measuring chamber must be screwed vertically into the line from the top.

Extremely high flowrates or sudden pressure changes should be avoided, as these may damage the sensor element.

If a spur line is required for connection, this should only be a few centimetres long, otherwise the response will be impaired, especially at low dewpoint values. If longer spur lines are used, the choke must be opened onto the measuring chamber and set to approximately 60 l/h.



Long, vertical spur lines impair the response or result in incorrect measured values.

## 7.2 Stationery assembly via hose

The device may be alternatively connected to the compressed-air supply via a Teflon connection line through the built-in measuring chamber with choke. To ensure correct functioning and guarantee measuring accuracy there must be a throughflow of air. The basic flow rate can be set at the choke. In order to avoid unnecessarily high loss of scavenging air, the flow at the rated pressure can be set to 60 l/h by means of a flow meter. Check from time to time that there is air flowing at the adjusting screw. If the choke is closed, the measuring device displays values that are too high or triggers an alarm.



## 7.3 Application of a pre-filter / water separator

Depending on the state of the compressed-air system and distribution network, it is possible for dirt, condensate or oil to leak out from the measuring point. In order to avoid damage to the probe in such critical areas of application, a water separator with a fine filter can be connected upstream of the device. The upstream components must not alter the moisture content of the air or unduly impair the response. We can provide you with a list of suitable components upon request.

## 7.4 Mounting examples

The device is suitable for a variety of applications. The flexible design of the measuring chamber allows it to be easily adapted to the intended use:

#### Connection to a 7.27,2 mm NW quick coupler:

This connection can be quickly and easily performed within minutes, without any complex installation.

- An NW 7.2 plug-in nipple with a 3/8" thread is connected to the underside of the device.
- The device is connected directly to the coupling, and no further mounting is required.
- The choke is set to approximately 60 l/h (factory setting, as delivered).

#### Permanent connection to a compressed air line:

This type of connection is ideal when there is only a short distance to the main line because no purge air is consumed.

- Underneath, a 3/8" double nipple is mounted and connects to the pipe.
- In the case of direct connection to a main line, the choke is closed.
- For greater connection distances or spur lines, the choke is set to approximately 60 l/h.







#### Connection via a compressed-air hose:

This connection variant is ideal, for example, if the device is intended for portable use or mounted onto a machine or panel.

- Underneath, the 3/8" thread is fitted onto a 6/4 mm hose.
- The choke is set to approximately 60 l/h for stationary applications (factory setting, as delivered). If used as a portable device for rapid measurements the setting should be changed to approximately 240 l/h.



NOTE: Use only PTFE hose for the connection.

## 7.5 Adjustment of measurement chamber choke

The choke's factory default setting is a 60 l/h basic flow rate at a pressure of 10 bar. So long as the choke has not been adjusted, <u>no adjustment is usually required</u>, provided that this is the desired flow rate.

Depending on the type of connection, the choke can be closed to avoid the loss of scavenging air. This is done by fully tightening the Allen screw using the socket spanner provided.

If used as a portable device for rapid measurements the basic flow rate should be set to approximately 240 l/h. To do this, the choke is opened until the screw is in line with the top edge of the measuring chamber. The venting noise can clearly be heard in this position. The response is faster with a high basic flow rate.

To reset the choke to 60 l/h for stationary applications, a flow meter is required, which is fitted over the screw using a flat seal. The desired flow rate is achieved by repeatedly adjusting and checking the flow.

Precise adjustment of the desired flow rate is particularly important in the case of stationary applications, because too high a flow rate results in high operating costs.



## 7.6 Connection of power supply

The device is operated with extra-low voltage. A suitable mains adapter is provided.

The power supply unit is plugged into one of the lower two M12 sockets

("Analog Output" or "Modbus") on the right-hand side of the device and screwed into place.

No complex electrical installation is necessary, and the device is immediately ready for operation

The AC adaptor with Europlug is of a high-quality design with a widerange input. It is suitable for a 90 - 240 V power supply and is therefore suitable for Europe-wide use.





Connection option 1

Connection option 2



Do not try to force the connector when plugging it in.

Follow the guidelines for plugs and sockets!!





## 7.7 TPK Start-up

The device immediately starts up when plugged into the power supply. There are no other switches. The first measured values are displayed immediately after turning on the device. The measured values are likely to fall immediately following connection to the compressed-air network. The values will stabilise after a short time. Depending on the system, the following values should be set:

- For refrigeration dryers: approx. 0 to 7°Ctdp
- For an additional membrane dryer: approx. -20 to -10°C
- For an adsorption dryer: approx. -60 to -30°C

## 7.8 For the rarest of the cases...

If the device does not start up, please check the following points:

- Is power arriving at the mains socket ?
- Is the mains plug correctly plugged in ?
- Is the M12 socket of the power supply correctly connected to the device ?
- Does the power supply unit deliver 24 V DC voltage (external power supply



If you have examined all the possible causes and still have not managed to rectify the malfunction, please immediately contact our customer service department. Do not open the device, as this will invalidate the warranty claim !



# 8 **Operation**

General information on the description of the operating procedures

All images of the displays, numerical values and configurations are used by way of example to explain and clarify the information provided. The actual display on your device may differ according to the selected settings or ambient conditions.

## 8.1 Views of unit





#### 8.1.1 Front view Alarm LED Service LED Service Alarm 1 au-/Frostpunkt 2 LCD touch-display Klasse Bruck 3 0.96SO 8573 dir. 8 Choke adjustment screw Built-in measuring chamber Belegung der M-12 Anschlussbuchsen: Standard NW 7,2 plug-in nipple (Suitable for direct connection to the compressed-air coupling) Alarm output connection 1 Relay output connection Analog output connection 3 Connection for external mains adapter Modbus output connection Δ Connection for external mains adapter



#### 8.1.2 Side View (from the right)









#### 8.1.3 View (from below)



Connection to the compressed-air network

## 8.2 Display

The built-in touch display is a monochrome FSTN dot-matrix display with white backlight and a resolution of 160 x 110.

All values may be set or changed accordingly via the screen using the stylus provided or with careful finger movements.



Caution: The use of pointed objects, such as ballpoint pens or pencils, can destroy the display and invalidate the warranty!



## 8.2.1 Description of Display

Once the device is connected to the power supply, a welcome screen with the #ednem n.



8.1



This field shows for example the actual humidity class acc. to ISO 8573-1 or a further measured value with physical unit. (individually adaptable)



#### 8.2.1.1 Description Info Screen

After restarting the device or during bake-out of the sensor an "Information Screen" is displayed in the upper right-hand corner of the display with the following background.

Dew points in the range of -60 to -20°C at room temperature correspond to relative humidity values of 0.08 to 5.37% RH. To ensure accurate measurement at the lowest humidity values, the slightest drift effect of the humidity sensor element must be compensated for.

Moreover, in order to guarantee the long-term stability of the dew-point sensor the sensor element is periodically baked out. The sensor is heated every 13 h for approximately 5 minutes and then allowed to cool down to ambient temperature.

During heating "HHOLD" appears on the display, and "CHOLD" is indicated during cooling. The operation is indicated on the display:

The "Info Screen" displays the current auto-calibration status:



H HOLD: Heat (The sensor element is being heated) HOLD (The measured value is being saved)

C HOLD: Cold (The sensor is cooling down) HOLD (The measured value is being saved)



Bake-out is performed every time the device is connected to the mains supply, then every 13 h. During the entire cycle, the last measured values are retained and are qualitatively available at the outputs. No further measurements are made during the heating phase. Therefore no alarm signal will be emitted during this period of time in the event that a maximum permissible value is exceeded. Only after the heating/ cooling cycle has finished will the device resume measurement and alarm evaluation.



## 8.2.2 Adjustment of display fields

To adjust one of the fields according your specific needs, select the desired field by tapping it with the stylus provided or your finger.

The display now appears as follows (the main field has been selected as an





#### 8.2.2.1 Possible display variation concerning the different fields

Each field can be adjusted on site to meet your specific needs.

The procedure is as follows:

- 1. Select the desired field on the display (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).
- 2. Scroll up or down to the desired setting using the two arrow keys.
- 3. Confirm the setting using the "Confirm" ✔ key. The display jumps back to the home screen, where the modified field contents can be seen.

Dew-/Frostpoint - 7.0 Class ISO 8573-1 1 Select the main field Pressure 1.17 bar 3 Scroll up or down to the desired display

example: Changing the display value in the main field

Confirm the desired value

Dew-/Frostpoint		H HOLD
		°C
	1.0	1
Class (4)	Pressi	ure 3
ISO 8573-1 2	1.17	bar

Physical variable	Possible units	Field 1	Field 2	Field 3
Pressure dew point / Frostpoint	°C, ∘F	X		
System pressure	bar, psi	Х		Х
Ambient pressure	bar, psi	X	X	Х
ppm volume concentration	ppm V	X	X	Х
Absolute humidity	g/m³	X		X
Alarm values (settings)	Pre-alarm / Main alarm / Service		X	X
Date / Time	Various settings are possible in the main menue			X
Relay - settings	On/Off		X	Х
Statistics	Minimum- / Maximum- / mean value		X	X
Temperature	°C, °F	X	X	Х
Relative Humidity	%	X	X	Х
Compressed air class according to ISO 8573-1			X	



## 8.3 Personalising Password

The password can be personalised. The factory default is 111111.



CAUTION: Please make a note of the new password. If the password is forgotten, the device must be reset to the factory settings. This will result in the loss of all settings!

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).



2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:

PIN			
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
L.	0	×	

3. Enter your personal PIN code (if it has already been changed). If the device is still in its factory settings, key in 111111.



You are now in the settings menu (Level 1).

Main				-	4
Out					
Alarm 1					
Alarm 2					
➡	ĺ	<b>/</b>	↓	1	5

 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ♥.

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.



The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):

If the "Device" setting field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with 
 ✓ .

Under the menu item "Device" " you will find all of the basic settings for the device.



NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press  $\mathbf{i}$  to call up the help text in your selected language.



The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 3):



8. If the "Password" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with. ✔.

A display will appear with the following warning:



Select "Yes" to confirm and continue.

PIN		
1	2	3
4	5	6
7	8	9
L.	0	×



Current PIN					
1	2	3			
4	5	6			
7	8	9			
L.	0	×			

If the password has already been changed, enter it now.

If the device is still in its factory settings, enter 111111.

New PIN					
1	2	3			
4	5	6			
7	8	9			
لب	0	×			

A screen appears that allows you to enter a password of your choice.

#### Please confirm the new password

Confirm PIN		
1	2	3
4	5	6
7	8	9
L.	0	×



The required input is indicated in the Password menu in the upper left corner of the display.



After correctly entering the new password, the display automatically jumps back to the following display.



The "Back" key 🗲 takes you back to the previous level until you are back at the home screen.



## 8.4 Adjustment of national languages

The currently available languages are English, German and French. These can be easily selected via the menu.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).



2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:

PIN			3
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
L.	0	×	

3. Enter your personal PIN code (if it has already been changed). If the device is still in its factory settings, key in 111111.



You are now in the settings menu (Level 1).

Main			4
Out			
Alarm 1			
Alarm 2			
ţ	i 🖊	+ +	5

4. If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ♥.

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.

The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):

Device					6
Filter					
Unit					
Clock					
➡	ĺ	✓	ŧ	1	7

If the "Device" setting field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with 
 ✓ .

Under the menu item "Device" " you will find all of the basic settings for the device.





The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 3):



8. If the "Language" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with. ✔.

English		•			10
Deutsch	ר				
Françai	S				
₽		V	↓	1	

Select the desired language (the field will be highlighted) and confirm your choice with 🖌

The "Back" key 🗲 takes you back to the previous level until you are back at the home screen.



## 8.5 Information

The menu item "Information" shows all the important device informations at a glance.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).

Dew-/Fi	rostpoint	- 7	7.0	°C	1
Class	C	Pre	essure		
ISO 857	73-1	・ 1.1	7	bar	
i	~	<b>D</b>	€	1	2

2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:

PIN			3
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
L.	0	×	

3. Enter your personal PIN code (if it has already been changed). If the device is still in its factory settings, key in 111111.



You are now in the settings menu (Level 1).

Main			-	4
Out				
Alarm 1				
Alarm 2				
4	<b>/</b>	↓	1	5

 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with 
✓.

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.

Device 6 Filter Unit Clock I I I 7

The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):

If the "Device" setting field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with 
 ✓ .

Under the menu item "Device" " you will find all of the basic settings for the device.



NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press i to call up the help text in your selected language.


Passwo	rd				
Langua	ge				
Info			<		8
Heater					
₽		V	↓	1	

8. If the "Info" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with. ✔.

A screen is displayed which provides you with an overview of the most important information.

		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
FW ID-Nr.		Current software number
Geräte-Seriennummer		Serial number of the device
Zeit		Current time
OP		Hours of operation
SRV	means:	Time until next service
Freier Speicherplatz auf SD Karte		Free memory on the SD card
rH OFS		Relative Humidity: set offset value
T OFS		Temperature: set offset value
sysP OFS		System pressure: set offset value
ambP OFS		Ambient pressure: set offset value

The "Back" key 🖨 takes you back to the previous level until you are back at the home screen.



## 8.6 Switching the heating (Heater) system On and Off

The menu "Heater" allows you to turn the sensor heating system on or off.

With some primary control systems the heating process can lead to system malfunctions. This menu enables you to turn off the factory-set heating process.

With typical use in the upper dew-point range of over -10°C the trace heater should be switched on. In the case of measurements at below -10°C, the trace heater may be switched off if necessary.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).





Main				4
Out				
Alarm 1				
Alarm 2				
←	ĺ	↓	1	5

 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ✔ .

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.

Device				-	
Filter					
Unit					
Clock					
₽	1	∕.	ŧ	1	7

The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):

If the "Device" setting field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with

Under the menu item "Device" " you will find all of the basic settings for the device.

NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press i to call up the help text in your selected language.



Passwo	ord					
Language						
Info						
Heater						
4	ĺ	V	↓	1		

8. If the "Heater" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with **V**.

The following display appears, which allows you to determine the status of the heating system by selecting "On" or "Off".



Confirm your entry with **V**.

The "Back" key  $\checkmark$  takes you back to the previous level until you are back at the home screen.



## 8.7 Factory Settings

The menu item "Factory settings" can be used to reset the device to its factory default settings.

CAUTION! This will result in the loss of all settings!

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).

Dew-/F	rostpoint	- 7	<b>7.0</b>	°C ◀	1
Class	C	Pre	ssure		
ISO 857	73-1	ירן <del>ל</del>	7	bar	
i	~	\$	€	+	2

2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:

PIN			3
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
L.	0	×	



Main			-	4
Out				
Alarm 1				
Alarm 2				
◄	ĺ	ŧ	1	5

 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ♥.

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.

The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):

Device				+	6
Filter					
Unit					
Clock					
➡	ĺ	<b>/</b>	Ŧ	1	7

Under the menu item "Device" " you will find all of the basic settings for the device.



NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press i to call up the help text in your selected language.



Password Language Info Heater  $\checkmark$  8  $\checkmark$  1  $\checkmark$  1  $\bigstar$  1

The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 3):

8. Please scroll down with "Scroll-down" key 🖶 until you see the following screen.

Factory	9				
Outputs					
Touchso	creen Ca	alibration	ì		
Manual Value Override					
₽		V	↓	1	

If the "Factory Setting" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with



Select "Yes" if you want to return the device to its factory settings (NOTE: all saved data will be lost) and confirm by pressing "Enter"



The "Back" key 🖊 takes you back to the previous level until you are back at the home screen.



#### 8.8 Outputs

This menu item is used to test the relay and alarm functions. Each output can be switched manually.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).



2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:

PIN			3
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
L.	0	×	



Main			-	
Out				
Alarm 1				
Alarm 2				
4		↓	1	5

 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ♥.

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.

The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):

Device				+	6
Filter					
Unit					
Clock				-	
➡	i	∕	ŧ	1	7

6. If the "Device" setting field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with *✓*.

Under the menu item "Device" " you will find all of the basic settings for the device.





Passwo	ord				
Langua	ge				
Info					
Heater			-		8
◄	i	V	↓	1	

8. Please scroll down with "Scroll-down" key 📕 until you see the following screen.



If the "Outputs" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with



#### Two choices appear ("Output" and "State")



- If the "Output" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ♥.
- 11. A list will appear of all the test possibilities.

	None
None	Relay 1
Relay 1	Relay 2
Relay 2	Relay 3
Itelay 2	Relay 4
Relay 3	Pre Alarm
	Main Alarm
	Analog Out

12. Scroll up or down using the "Scroll-down"  $\downarrow$  and "Scroll-up"  $\uparrow$  keys until you find the output value that you wish to test.



13. Select the desired output (the field will be highlighted), and the display will automatically jump to the next level.

14. If the "State" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with 🖌 .



You can now select the status of the previously selected output.





NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press it to call up the help text in your selected language.

The "Back" key 🗲 takes you back to the previous level until you are back at the home screen.



## 8.9 Touchscreen Calibration

This menu item is used to calibrate the touchscreens. Calibration should be performed if the screen responds inaccurately when touched.

To calibrate the touchscreen, proceed as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).



2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:

PIN			3
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
لې	0	×	



Main				
Out				
Alarm 1				
Alarm 2				
4		ŧ	1	5

 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ♥.

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.

The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):

Device			-	6
Filter				
Unit				
Clock				
i L	<b>/</b> -	Ļ	1	7

6. If the "Device" setting field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with *V*.

Under the menu item "Device" " you will find all of the basic settings for the device.





Passwoi	ď			
Languag	je			
Info				
Heater				
ł	i	V	↓	

8. Please scroll down with "Scroll-down" key 🖊 until you see the following screen.

Factory	Setting	6			
Outputs	6				
Touchs	creen Ca	alibration		•	9
Manual	Value C	verride			
₽		V	↓	1	

9. If the "Touchscreen Calibration" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ♥.

#### To calibrate the touchscreen, proceed as follows

Step	Display	Το Do
1	Please touch the mark	Tap the screen until the view changes
2	Upper left corner	Touch the target cross on the screen for around 2 seconds
3	Upper right corner	Touch the target cross on the screen for around 2 seconds
4	Bottom left corner	Touch the target cross on the screen for around 2 seconds
5	Bottom right corner	Touch the target cross on the screen for around 2 seconds

The display will then automatically jump back to the home screen.



## 8.10 Measurement Value Simulation

This menu item is used to test the relay and alarm functions. Measured values can be simulated in order to test the switching characteristics of the outputs.

This menu item enormously facilitates initial start-up, since it is not necessary to set real conditions in the compressed air system in order to check the correct settings.

There is therefore no interference with operation

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).



2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:

PIN			3
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
L.	0	×	



Main				
Out				
Alarm 1				
Alarm 2				
₽		€	1	5

 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.

The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):

Device			-	6
Filter				
Unit				
Clock				
➡	ĺ	ŧ	Ť	7

6. If the "Device" setting field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with *✓*.

Under the menu item "Device" " you will find all of the basic settings for the device.





Password			
Language			
Info			
Heater			 8
i 4	V	↓	

8. Please scroll down with "Scroll-down" key 📕 until you see the following screen.

Factory	Setting	8			
Outputs	6				
Touchso	creen Ca	alibration	ı		
Manual	Value C	verride			9
₽	i	V	↓	1	

9. If the "Manual Value Override" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with 𝗨 .



Two choices appear ("UMC Channel" und "Set Value")

UMC Channel	 10
Set Value	_
i 4	

- If the "UMC Channel" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with
- 12. A list appears of all of the measurement parameters for which a measured value can be simulated.



Scroll up or down using the "Scroll-down"  $\clubsuit$  and "Scroll-up"  $\uparrow$  keys until you find the Relay and Alarm output value that you wish to test.



- 13. Select the desired output (the field will be highlighted), and the display will automatically jump to the next level.
- If the "Set Value" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ✔ .

UMC C	hannel				
Set Value					
₽		V	↓	1	

You can now enter a measured value for which the simulation should be performed.





NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press it to call up the help text in your selected language.

The "Back" key 🗲 takes you back to the previous level until you are back at the home screen.



#### 8.11 Statistics Reset

On the main screen you can display the MIN/MAX/MEAN statistical data.

This menu item resets these values in the measured-value view so that new statistics can be recorded.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).

Dew-/Fi	rostpoint	- 7	<b>7.0</b>	°C	1
Class	C	Pre	ssure		
ISO 857	73-1	<u>ר</u>  1.1	7	bar	
i	~	\$	€	1	2

2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:

PIN			3
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
لب	0	×	



Main				4
Out				
Alarm 1				
Alarm 2				
←	/-	↓	1	5

 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ✔.

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.



The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):

6. If the "Device" setting field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ✔.

Under the menu item "Device" " you will find all of the basic settings for the device.



NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press 1 to call up the help text in your selected language.



Passwo	ord				
Langua	ge				
Info					
Heater					
₽	ĺ	V	•	1	8

8. Please scroll down with "Scroll-down" key 🦺 until you see the following screen.

Reset S	statistics		+		9
Clear S					
Quit Ala	ırm				
Quit Se	rvice Re	quest			
₽		V	↓	1	

9. If the "Reset statistics" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with **V**.



10. Press "Yes" or "No" to select your desired choice. Confirm your selection by pressing ✓.



### 8.12 Reset of Fault Memory

The device has an internal fault memory that makes it easier for you and for us as manufacturers to comprehend any malfunctioning of the device after the event has occurred.

This fault memory runs in the background and is stored on the SD card.

This menu item allows the fault memory of the device to be reset. This frees memory on the SD card.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).



2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:

PIN			3
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
Ļ	0	×	



Main					4
Out					
Alarm 1					
Alarm 2					
$\mathbf{H}$	ĺ	/-	Ļ	1	5

 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.

Device		 6
Filter		
Unit		
Clock		
i t	✓→	7

The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):

If the "Device" setting field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with 
✓ .

Under the menu item "Device" " you will find all of the basic settings for the device.



NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press 1 to call up the help text in your selected language.



Password					
Language	;				
Info					
Heater					
←	1	V	<b>↓</b>	1	8

8. Please scroll down with "Scroll-down" key 🖊 until you see the following screen.

Reset S	Statistics				
Clear System Messages					9
Quit Ala	arm				
Quit Se					
➡	ĺ	V	↓	1	

9. If the "Clear System Messages" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ♥.



 Press "Yes" or "No" to select your desired choice. Confirm your selection by pressing



#### 8.12 Quit Alarm

The device has an alarm management. The alarm is displayed until it is acknowledged accordingly.

This menu item shows you how to end the displayed alarm.

ATTENTION: If the error continues to occur (e.g. increased dew point values), the alarm will be displayed again.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).



2. Select "Settings" 🙀

The following display appears:

PIN			3
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
L.	0	×	



Main					4
Out					
Alarm 1					
Alarm 2					
←	ĺ	∕-	€	1	5

 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.

Device			-	6
Filter				
Unit				
Clock				
Ţ	<b>/</b> -	↓	1	7

The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):

If the "Device" setting field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with 
✓ .

Under the menu item "Device" " you will find all of the basic settings for the device.



NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press 1 to call up the help text in your selected language.



Passwo	rd			
Langua	ge			
Info				
Heater				
◄	i	V	↓	8

8. Please scroll down with "Scroll-down" key 🕹 until you see the following screen.

Reset S	tatistics				
Clear S	ystem N	lessages	6		
Quit Ala	ırm		+		9
Quit Se	rvice Re	equest			
₽		V	↓	1	

9. If the "Clear System Messages" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with



 Press "Yes" or "No" to select your desired choice. Confirm your selection by pressing



### 8.14 Quit Service Request

The device has an service management. The service light is displayed until it is acknowledged accordingly.

This menu item shows you how to end the displayed alarm.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).



2. Select "Settings" 🚺

The following display appears:

PIN			3
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
لې	0	×	



Main				4
Out				
Alarm 1				
Alarm 2				
4		ŧ	1	5

 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.



The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):

6. If the "Device" setting field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ♥.

Under the menu item "Device" " you will find all of the basic settings for the device.



NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press 1 to call up the help text in your selected language.



Passwo	rd				
Langua	ge				
Info					
Heater					
ł	i	V	↓	1	8

8. Please scroll down with "Scroll-down" key 📕 until you see the following screen.

Reset S	statistics				
Clear System Messages					
Quit Ala	ırm				
Quit Se	rvice Re	quest			9
₽	ĺ	V	↓	1	

9. If the "Clear System Messages" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ✓.



 Press "Yes" or "No" to select your desired choice. Confirm your selection by pressing



# 8.15 Filter

The filter setting is used to smooth out abrupt changes in the measured values, which can slow down the display.



This menu item should be reserved for experienced users, since an incorrect choice of filter may distort the measured value.

#### **BACKGROUND:**

In exceptional cases in some dryers—adsorption dryers in particular—excessively high values can be briefly output (especially when switching to the other container). This can trigger alarm signals.

In order to prevent false alarms, an appropriate filter can be used to smooth out the measured values.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).



2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:

PIN			3
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
Ļ	0	×	



Main			<	4
Out				
Alarm 1				
Alarm 2				
➡		↓	1	5

 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ♥.

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.



The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):

6. If the "Filter" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ✔ .



NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press 1 to call up the help text in your selected language.



#### You are now on the screen which allows you to specify the desired filter.

0,00							
1	2	3	X				
4	5	6	-				
7	8	9	~				
L.	0		<b>V</b>				

A permanently-stored algorithm determines how the measured values are averaged.

The value "0" corresponds to unfiltered measured values.

The higher the selected value, the "slower" the display.

It makes sense to set the filter on a scale of 0 to 20. It makes no sense to use values greater than 20.

The factory default setting is "5".

- 8. Select the desired value and confirm with
- 9. Leave the input field by pressing the "Back" key



## 8.16 Units Setting

This menu item allows the physical units to be set for all of the measurement parameters.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).

Dew-/F	rostpoint	- 7	7.0	°C	1
Class	C	Pre	essure		
ISO 857	73-1	<sup>•</sup> ノ  1.1 <sup>°</sup>	7	bar	
i	~	¢	€	1	2

2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:




You are now in the settings menu (Level 1).



 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.

The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):



 If the "Unit" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ✔ .



NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press 1 to call up the help text in your selected language.



The following display appears:

Pressur	e				
Temperature					
Dewpoi	nt				
₽	ĺ	V	↓	1	

Here you can chose the desired units by selecting the relevant measurement parameter. Confirm your choice with 🖌

At the moment there are the following choices .



Select the desired unit and confirm with 🖌 .

The "Back" key 🗲 takes you back to the previous level until you are back at the home screen.



### 8.17. Setting the Date / Time

#### 8.17.1 Setting the Date

This menu item allows the time and date to be set in various formats.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).



2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:

PIN			3
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
لې	0	×	

3. Enter your personal PIN code (if it has already been changed). If the device is still in its factory settings, key in 111111.



You are now in the settings menu (Level 1).

Main		•	•	4
Out				
Alarm 1				
Alarm 2				
ł	<b>/</b>	↓	1	5

 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ♥.

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.

The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):



6. If the "Clock" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with 
 ✓ .



NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press 1 to call up the help text in your selected language.



The following display appears:

Date					
Date Format					
Time					
Time Fo	ormat				
➡		V	↓	1	

8. If the "Date" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with **𝕐**.

The following display appears:

0,00			
1	2	3	X
4	5	6	-
7	8	9	
L)	0	•	

10. Enter the current date as follows:

**EXAMPLE:** You wish to enter the date "21st March 2017". Enter the following number combination into the screen shown above: "20170321".

## NOTE: The date is always entered in the following format: "YYYYMMDD"

Year (4-digits) Month (2-digits) Day (2-digits)

- 11. Confirm by pressing the "Enter" key ✔ .
- 12. Leave the input field by pressing the "Back" key 📣.



There is only one way to enter the date.

However, there are various options for displaying the date.

Date
Date Format
Time Format

Use the "Date Format" submenu to select the desired choices.

 If the "Date Format" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ✔ .

The following display appears:



- 15. Select the desired Date-Format and confirm with **𝑉**.
- 16. Leave the input field by pressing the "Back" key 🖊.



#### 8.17.2 Setting the Time

This menu item allows the time to be set in various formats.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).

Dew-/Fi	rostpoint	- 7	7.0	°C	
Class	C	Pr	essure		
ISO 857	73-1	・ 1. <sup>-</sup>	17	bar	
i	V		₽	1	2

2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:

PIN			3
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
لب	0	×	

3. Enter your personal PIN code (if it has already been changed). If the device is still in its factory settings, key in 111111.



You are now in the settings menu (Level 1).

Main		4		4
Out				
Alarm 1				
Alarm 2				
ł		€	1	5

 If the "Main" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ♥.

Under the menu item "Main" you will find all of the device settings, as well as the settings for displaying the measured values.

The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):



 If the "Clock" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with



NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press 1 to call up the help text in your selected language.



The following display appears:

Date				
Date Fo	ormat			
Time				
Time Fo	ormat			
Ţ		V	↓	1

The following display appears:

0,00			
1	2	3	X
4	5	6	-
7	8	9	
Ļ	0	-	

10. Enter the current time as follows:

**EXAMPLE:** You wish to enter the time "17.31". Enter the following number combination into the screen shown above: "173100".



NOTE: The time is always entered in the following format: "HHMMSS" hours (2-digits) minute (2-digits) Seconds (2-digits)

The seconds must be entered

- 11. Confirm by pressing the "Enter" key ✔ .
- 12. Leave the input field by pressing the "Back" key 🖊 .



There is only one way to enter the time. However, there are two options for displaying the time.

Use the "Date Format" submenu to select the desired choice.

Date				
Date Fo	ormat			
Time				
Time Fo	ormat		←	13
ł	Ì	 ↓	1	14

8. If the "Time Format" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with *▶*.

The following screen appears:



- 15. Please chose the desired Time-Format and confirm with **𝖊**.
- 16. Leave the input field by pressing the "Back" key 📣

You can check your input at any time on the main screen.

Select one of the lower two fields on the home screen and scroll down until you can see the Date/Time field.

(see also page 20 et seq.)



# 9. Configuration of Relay Adjustments

The device has 4 independent relays. Each relay can be configured individually.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).



2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:



3. Enter your personal PIN code (if it has already been changed). If the device is still in its factory settings, key in 111111.



You are now in the settings menu (Level 1).



Under the menu item "Out" you will find all settings options for the relays and the analog output.

The following display of the settings menu appears (Level 2):



The menu item "Relay 1" allows all of the settings for Relay 1 to be defined.



NOTE: For each relevant menu item you can press 1 to call up the help text in your selected language.



#### 9.1 Setting Source (Output Parameters)

You are now at the level that allows you to determine the necessary configurations.

Source				
NC / NO	C			
Upper L	imit			
Lower L	imit			
➡		V	↓	1

"Source" allows you to set the parameter that you wish to monitor using Relay 1

You may chose between the following sources:

None		
System Pressure		
Ambient Pressure		
Temperature		
Rel. Humidity		
Dew-/Frostpoint		
ppm Volume		
Absolute Humidity		
Pre-alarm 1		
Alarm 1		
Pre-alarm 2		
Alarm 2	Gerätee Filter	instellung

Select the "Source" field (the field with be highlighted) and go to the desired value in the list that appears (using the scroll  $fu \neq 1$  if  $\uparrow \checkmark \land \downarrow \downarrow$  if  $\uparrow \Join \land \downarrow \downarrow$ .

Confirm your choice with 🖌

Datum / Uhrzeit

Filter

Geräteeinstellung



### 9.2 Setting the Relay Switching Characteristics

After selecting the desired output value, you can define the switching characteristics of the relay.

Source				
NC / NC	C			
Upper L	imit			
Lower L	imit			
₽	ĺ	V	↓	1

NC/NO" sets the desired switching characteristics for Relay 1.

This parameter determines whether relay can be open or closed in its initial state.

You may chose between the following switching characteristics:

Normaly closed
Normaly open
Always closed
Always open

Select the "NC/NO" field (the field will be highlighted) and go to the desired value in the list that appears.

Confirm your choice with  ${oldsymbol {arepsilon}}$  .



### 9.3 Setting of Limit Values

After selecting the desired output value and the switching characteristics, you can set the upper and lower limit values for the relay.

Source	Source
NC / NO	NC / NO
Upper Limit	Upper Limit
Lower Limit	Lower Limit
↓ i V ↓ ↑	↓ i ∨ ↓ ↑

The desired limit values for Relay 1 are set using "Upper limit value" and "Lower limit value".

Upper or lower limit value	
Used	The settings determines whether the upper limiter this channel should be used. If it is not used, the following settings (limit value and hysteresis) are not possible.
Limit value	The upper limit value is the switching point, beyond which the relay switches.
Hysteresis	Hysteresis is the difference between the switch-on and switch-off points at the limit value. The switch-on point is the limit value plus half of the hysteresis, and the switch-off point is the limit value minus half of the hysteresis.

Select the "Upper limit" field (the field will be highlighted) and go to the desired value in the list that appears.

Confirm your choice with  ${oldsymbol {arepsilon}}$  .

Now select the "Lower limit" field (the field will be highlighted) and go to the desired value in the list that appears.

Confirm your choice with  $\mathbf{V}$  .



To define the settings for Relay 2/ Relay 3 /Relay 4 return to the initial screen shown below.

Relay 1				
Relay 2				
Relay 3				
Relay 4				
₽	ĺ	V	↓	1

Select the field for the relay that you wish to configure ("Relay 2", "Relay 3" or "Relay 4").

Proceed in the same way as for the setting of "Relay 1" (see pages 74-77).



## **10. Configuration of Analog Output**

The device has an analogue output. This can be individually configured.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).



2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:

PIN			3
1	2	3	
4	5	6	
7	8	9	
L.	0	×	

3. Enter your personal PIN code (if it has already been changed). If the device is still in its factory settings, key in 111111.



You are now in the settings menu (Level 1).



If the "Out" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with

The following screen of the settings menu will appear:



6. Please scroll down with "Scroll-down" ke;↓ until you see the following screen.



 If the "Analog Out" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with



### **10.1. Selection of the desired Source (Output Parameter)**

Wenn Sie den Menüpunkt "Analog Out" mit "Enter" 🖌 bestätigt haben, kommen Sie in folgendes Untermenü.



 To see the list of available measurement parameters for which an analogue output value can be generated, select "Source" (if the field is not already highlighted, this will be the case once you have made the selection) and confirm your choice by pressing "Enter" V.

A list appears of all of the measurement parameters for which an analogue output can be generated.



- 3. Scroll up or down using the "scroll-down" and "scroll-up" t keys until you reach the parameter for which the analog output is to be generated.
- 4. Select the desired parameter (the field will be highlighted).
- 5. Confirm with "Enter" ✔.



### 10.2. Selection of the desired analog output value

Menu item "4...20 mA/0...10 V" allows you to chose whether you wish the analog output signal to be a current- (4...20 mA) or a voltage (0...10 V) signal.



 To see the list of available output signals select "4...20 mA/0...10 V" (if the field is not already highlighted this will be the case once you have made the selection) and confirm your

choice by pressing **"Enter" /** .

The following screen appears, which allows you to set the desired output and confirm with "Enter" 🖌 .

Current	Mode			
Voltage	Mode			
➡		V	↓	1



### **10.3. Configuration of lower analog output value**

The analogue output signal is freely configurable. Both the lower and the upper output value can be freely determined.

The menu item "Setpoint 4 mA/OV" allows you to enter the lower value for the analog output signal. The desired value must lie within the setting range selected in section 10.2.



If the "Setpoint 4mA/OV" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with 🖌 .

The following screen will appear:

0,00			
1	2	3	×
4	5	6	-
7	8	9	
L)	0	-	

Select the desired value and confirm with "Enter" 🖌



### **10.4.** Configuration of upper analog output value

The analogue output signal is freely configurable. Both the lower and the upper output value can be freely determined.

The menu item "Setpoint 20 mA/10V" allows you to enter the upper value for the analog output signal. The desired value must lie within the setting range selected in section 10.2.



If the "Setpoint 20mA/10V" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with 🖌 .

The following screen will appear:

0,00			
1	2	3	X
4	5	6	-
7	8	9	
L.	0	-	

Select the desired value and confirm with "Enter" 🖌



## **11. Configuration of Alarm Output**

The device has two alarm outputs. Each alarm output provides a pre- and a main alarm and can be allocated to a measured value.

The input options are described step by step in detail below.

The procedure is as follows:

1. Select one of the three segment fields (the background turns dark and control keys appear at the bottom of the display).



2. Select "Settings"

The following display appears:



3. Enter your personal PIN code (if it has already been changed). If the device is still in its factory settings, key in **111111**.



### 11.1. Setting of desired Alarm Value 1

Below you see the screen of the setting menu:



If the "Alarm 1" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with

Under the Menü item "Alarm 1" you will find all the settings for the alarm system.

#### 11.1.1 Setting of desired measurement - channel (source)

Source 6
Pre Alarm
Main Alarm
On Delay

The following screen of the settings menu will appear:

6. If the "Source" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with ✔.



"Source" allows you to set the parameter that you wish to monitor using Alarm 1.

None				
System Pressure				
A Press	ure			
Temper	ature			
₽		V	↓	1

You may choose between following channels:

None	
System Pressure	
Ambient Pressure	
Temperature	
Rel. Humidity	
Dew-/Frostpoint	
ppm Volume	
Absolute Humidity	
Pre-alarm 1	
Alarm 1	
Pre-alarm 2	
Alarm 2	Geräteeinstellung
	Filter

Select the "Source" field" (the field will be highlighted) and go to the desired value in the list that appears (using the same) function I for 1 for 1

Confirm your choice with  $\mathbf{V}$ .



#### 11.1.2 Setting Pre-Alarm

Once the desired measuring channel has been set, the desired value for the "Pre Alarm" can be set.

Source					
Pre Ala	rm				8
Main Ala	arm				
On Dela	ay				
ł		<b>/</b>	+	1	9

8. If the "Pre Alarm" field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with *▶*.

This brings you to the following menu:



Description:	Meaning:
Auto-Off	Defines whether Pre-alarm 1 must be acknowledged or automatically turns itself off in the event of a limit violation.
Upper Limit	This menu item allows you to configure the upper limit value for Pre-alarm 1.
Lower Limit	This menu item allows you to configure the lower limit value for Pre-alarm 1.



in

Once you have selected whether or not the alarm must be acknowledged in the event of lower limit violation, the "Upper Limit" for the pre-alarm can be set.



10. To do this, select the "Upper Limit" field (highlighted) and confirm with  $\boldsymbol{V}$ .

This brings you to the following menu:

	Yes
Used	No
Limit Value	
Hysteresis	✓ i V ↓ ↑
← i V + ↑	This menu item can be confirmed with "Yes" or "No" by selecting the field ir the following screen.

ſ

Description:	Meaning:
Used	The setting determines whether the upper limit for the pre-alarm should be used. If it is not used, the following settings (limit value and hysteresis) are not possible.
Limit Value	The (upper) limit value is the switching point, beyond which the pre-alarms is triggered.
Hysteresis	Hysteresis is the difference between the switch-on and switch-off points at the limit value. The switch-on point is the limit value plus half of the hysteresis, and the switch-off point is the limit value minus half of the hysteresis.



Х

To determine the desired alarm value for the "Upper Limit" for the pre-alarm press "Limit Value" and confirm with "Enter"  $\checkmark$ .



This brings you to the following setting menu:

0,00					
1	2	3	X		
4	5	6	-		
7	8	9	~		
÷	0	-			

Select the desired value and confirm with "Enter" 🖌.

If you so wish, you may now enter a "Hysteresis" value for the upper limit value. To do this, select "Hysteresis" and confirm with "Enter"



In the screen that follows, enter the desired value and confirm your input with "Enter" 🕑



.

Once you have selected whether or not the alarm must be acknowledged in the event of lower limit violation, the "Lower Limit" for the pre-alarm can be set.

Auto-Off		
Upper Limit		
Lower Limit		14
	_	
<b>i</b>		15

14. To do this, select the "Lower Limit" field (highlighted) and confirm with 🖌

This brings you to the following menu:

Used	Yes
Limit Value	No
Hysteresis	↓ ↓ ↓ ↓
↓ i V ↓ ↑	This menu item can be confirmed with "Yes" or "No" by selecting the field in the following screen.

Description:	Meaning:
Used	The setting determines whether the upper limit for the pre-alarm should be used. If it is not used, the following settings (limit value and hysteresis) are not possible.
Limit Value	The (upper) limit value is the switching point, beyond which the pre-alarms is triggered.
Hysteresis	Hysteresis is the difference between the switch-on and switch-off points at the limit value. The switch-on point is the limit value plus half of the hysteresis, and the switch-off point is the limit value minus half of the hysteresis.



To determine the desired alarm value for the "Lower Limit" for the pre-alarm, press "Limit value" and confirm with "Enter" ♥.

Used					
Limit Value					
Hystere	sis				
₽		V	↓	1	

This brings you to the following setting menu:

0,00					
1	2	3	X		
4	5	6	-		
7	8	9	~		
L.	0	-			

Select the desired value and confirm with "Enter"  ${m arepsilon}$  .

If you so wish, you may now enter a "Hysteresis" value for the upper limit value. To do this, select "Hysteresis" and confirm with "Enter" 🖌.

Used						
Limit Value						
Hysteresis						
₽		V	↓	1		

0,00			
1	2	3	X
4	5	6	-
7	8	9	~
Ļ	0		

In the screen that follows, enter the desired value and confirm your input with "Enter"  ${m 
u}$  .



#### 11.1.3 Setting Main Alarm

Once the desired measuring channel and pre-alarm have been set, the desired value for the "Main Alarm" can be set.

Source						
Pre Ala	rm					
Main Al	arm				(	1
On Dela	ay					
➡		<b>/</b> -	↓	1		2

1. To do this, select "Main Alarm" field (highlighted) and confirm with "Enter" ✔.



This brings you to the following setting menu:

Description:	Meaning:
Auto-Off	Defines whether Main Alarm 1 must be acknowledged or automatically turns itself off in the event of a limit violation.
Upper Limit	This menu item allows you to configure the upper limit value for Main Alarm 1.
Lower Limit	This menu item allows you to configure the lower limit value for Main Alarm 1.



Once you have selected whether or not the alarm must be acknowledged in the event of lower limit violation, the "Upper Limit" for the main alarm can be set.



3. To do this, select the "Upper Limit" field (highlighted) and confirm with "Enter ✔.

This brings you to the following setting menu:

	Yes
Used	No
Limit Value	
Hysteresis	← i / ↓ ↑
	This menu item can be confirmed with "Yes" or "No" by selecting the field in
↓ i / ↓ ↑	the following screen.

Description:	Meaning:
Used	The setting determines whether the upper limit for the Main Alarm should be used. If it is not used, the following settings (limit value and hysteresis) are not possible.
Limit Value	The (upper) limit value is the switching point, beyond which the main-alarm is triggered.
Hysteresis	Hysteresis is the difference between the switch-on and switch-off points at the limit value. The switch-on point is the limit value plus half of the hysteresis, and the switch-off point is the limit value minus half of the hysteresis.



To determine the desired alarm value for the "Upper Limit" for the main alarm, press "Limit Value" and confirm with "Enter" ♥.

Used				
Limit Va	lue			
Hystere	sis			
ł		V	↓	1

This brings you to the following setting menu:

0,00			
1	2	3	×
4	5	6	-
7	8	9	
Ļ	0	-	

Select the desired value and confirm with "Enter"  ${m V}$  .

If you so wish, you may now enter a "Hysteresis" value for the upper limit value. To do this, select "Hysteresis" and confirm with "Enter" 🖌 .

Used					0,00
Limit Va	alue				
Hystere	sis				
₽		V	↓	1	•

0,00			
1	2	3	X
4	5	6	-
7	8	9	~
L.	0	•	

In the screen that follows, enter the desired value and confirm your input with "Enter" 🖌 .



Once the desired "Upper Limit" have been set, the desired value for the "Lower Limit" for the Main Alarm can be set.



5. To do this, select the "Lower Limit" field (highlighted) and confirm with "Enter ∠.

This brings you to the following setting menu:

111	Yes	
Used		No
Limit Value		
Hysteresis		↓ i V ↓ ↑
		This menu item can be confirmed with "Yes" or "No" by selecting the field ir
↓ i V ↓	· <b>↑</b>	the following screen.

Description:	Meaning:
Used	The setting determines whether the upper limit for the main-alarm should be used. If it is not used, the following settings (limit value and hysteresis) are not possible.
Limit Value	The (upper) limit value is the switching point, beyond which the main-alarm is triggered.
Hysteresis	Hysteresis is the difference between the switch-on and switch-off points at the limit value. The switch-on point is the limit value plus half of the hysteresis, and the switch-off point is the limit value minus half of the hysteresis.



To determine the desired alarm value for the "Lower Limit" for the main alarm, press "Limit Value" and confirm with "Enter" ♥.

Used				
Limit Va	alue			
Hystere	sis			
ł	ĺ	V	↓	1

This brings you to the following setting menu:

0,00			
1	2	3	×
4	5	6	-
7	8	9	
Ļ	0	-	

Select the desired value and confirm with "Enter"  ${m V}$  .

If you so wish, you may now enter a "Hysteresis" value for the upper limit value. To do this, select "Hysteresis" and confirm with "Enter" **V**.

Used				
Limit Value				
Hystere	sis			
ł	ĺ	V	↓	1

0,00			
1	2	3	X
4	5	6	-
7	8	9	~
L.	0		ľ

In the screen that follows, enter the desired value and confirm your input with "Enter" **V**.



#### 11.1.4 Setting Delay

Once all of the values for the "Pre-alarm" and "Main alarm" and the corresponding "Channel" have been set, the device also allows you to enter a corresponding "Delay", so that the alarm is not immediately triggered every time the alarm values are briefly exceeded.

Description:	Meaning
On Delay	This parameter determines the length of time between alarm condition 1 being met and actual triggering of the alarm transmitter.
Off Delay	This parameter determines the length of time for which alarm condition 1 is no longer met, until the alarm transmitter switches off again.



 To define this setting, select the "On Delay" field (highlighted) and confirm with "Enter" ✔.

#### This brings you to the following setting menu:

0,00			
1	2	3	X
4	5	6	-
7	8	9	
<b>ل</b> ې	0		

Enter the desired value and confirm with "Enter'⊮ . The entered value is in seconds!!


#### To set "Off Delay" please proceed as follows:

Source					
Pre Ala	rm				
Main Ala	Main Alarm				
On Dela	ay				
◄	ĺ	V		1	3

Datum / Uhrzeit

3. Please scroll down with "Scro⊯lown" 🖌 ↓ u↑l you see the following screen.



4. Please confirm "Off Delay" (highlighted) with "Enter" ✔ .



Enter the desired value and confirm with "Enter"  ${\boldsymbol{ {\cal V}}}$ 



All of the values Source/Pre-Alarm/Main Alarm and Delay) have now been set for Alarm 1.



## 11.2. Setting of desired Alarm Value 2



1. If the "Alarm 2" setting field is not already highlighted, select the field and confirm with **▶**.

To set all of the parameters for alarm value 2, proceed in the same way as described in "Setting of desired Alarm Value 1".

Description, how to set all values, you will find on page 86 onwards.



## 12. Technical Datas

calibrated measuring range:	-20+20°C <sub>tp</sub> (TPK 21) -40+20°C <sub>tp</sub> (TPK 41) -60+20°C <sub>tp</sub> (TPK 61)	
pressure range:	0 16 bar	
sample medium:	clean, oil-free compressed abrasive, corrosive, caustic combustible components	air that is free of any , toxic, flammable and
output/display values:	pressure dew point relative system pressure absolute system pressure ambient pressure gas temperature ppm by volumen relative humidity absolute humidity ppm by weight molecular mix	°C, °F bar, psi bar, psi °C, °F ppm V % r.F., % r.H. g, Kg ppm W ppm
humidity sensor element:	capacitive polymer sensor	
analogue output (active)		
420 mA (resolution 15 bit ) or 010 V	(resolution 16 bit ) - freely	<sup>,</sup> configurable output
420 mA corresponding to: or	-20+20°C <sub>tp</sub> (TPK 21) -40+20°C <sub>tp</sub> (TPK 41) -60+20°C <sub>tp</sub> (TPK 61)	
010 V corresponding to:	-20+20°C <sub>tp</sub> (TPK 21) -40+20°C <sub>tp</sub> (TPK 41) -60+20°C <sub>tp</sub> (TPK 61)	
analoge output - specifications	under MBE at "underflow" above MBE at "overflow" cable fault monitoring at 0 system-failure at 24 mA current output is designed i	to 3,8 mA 20,5 mA mA (immanent) in 4-wire



2 alarm thresholds:	adjustable pre-alarm and main alarm
4 relay outputs:	isolated normally-open contacts (DC/AC 40V/100mA) switching polarity may be set via the menu upper and lower limits may be set for each relay channel
RS485 interface:	with MODBUS protocol (customisable)
operating temperature:	-20°C 50°C ( sensor )
sample gas temperature:	-20°C 50°C
protection system:	IP 54 housing and connector
mechanical connection:	3/8" female thread. SW 27 quick-release coupling included
electrical connection:	M12 - connector
sample measuring chamber	stainless steel 1.4404 (medium-contacted parts)
display:	FSTN dot matrix, monochrome, back-lit LCD touchscreen
dimensions:	160 x 120 x 59 mm (h x b x t) - with coupling
weight:	ca. 600 g (without power supply)
housing material:	ABS plastic
languages:	German, English, French set via the display
Industry 4.0:	ready
data logging:	SD card, 8 GB (ring storage)
power supply:	230V AC / max 20VA (power supply included) (device: 24 V DC/5W ± 5%)
accuracy :	± 1K dtp (at 0 20°C t <sub>pd</sub> ) ± 2K dtp (at -2040°C t <sub>pd</sub> ) ± 3K dtp (at -4055°C t <sub>pd</sub> )



## 12.1. Dimensions









## 13. Modbus

The TPK series pressure dew-point monitor is equipped with a Modbus RTU interface. The following points describe the MODBUS slave functionality.

## **13.1. Supported MODBUS features**

Parameter	Value(s)
Device type	Slave
Baud rates	9600, 19200, <u>38400</u> *, 57600, 115200,230400, 460800, 921600 bps
MODBUS protocol	RTU over serial interface*, ASCII over serial interface
Data size	RTU-mode - 8* ASCII mode - 7 bits
Stop bits	1
Parity	None*, even, odd
Slave adress range	1247

\* The colored items are factory settings

The MODBUS communication over serial line settings and slave address can be configured over SENCON in our factory.

Physical Parameter	MODBUS-Address
Pressure Dewpoint / Frostpoint in °C	1600
System pressure in bar	576
ppm Volume concentration in ppm	1664
Absolute humidity in g/m <sup>3</sup>	1920
Temperature in °C	1280 (Temperature is in Kelvin)
Relative humidity in %	1408



## 14. Data logging

The dew point monitoring device series - TPK is designed with an internal data logging - and event logging - function.

The datas will be stored as \*csv - files on a included SD-card

To transfer the datas from the SD-card onto your computer, please proceed as follows:

1. Please unplug the power supply, otherwise you will get an failure message at the display.

2. Press gently at the Button side of the device against the MICRO-SD-CARD



3. Remove carefully the storage card.



4. Now, you are able to read out the stored datas from the SD-card via a suitable card reader.



#### The display on your PC should look as follows:



#### The two different data formats stand for:

Data format	Function
*.dat	Data memory
*.evt	Event memory

Should your version of Excel not recognise the data format, please rename the file as a \*csv file.

Excel will now be able to recognise the individual tables when importing the data.

#### NOTE:

We are currently developing direct readout software for this device, which you will able to purchase optionally in the near future.



Once you have imported the data into your PC, put the card back into the measuring device.

The procedure is as follows

1. Re-insert the memory card into the card slot with the gold contacts facing upwards.



2. Gently press the micro SD card into the slot. You will clearly notice the card click into place.



3. Reconnect the TPK to power supply.



## **15. APPENDIX**





#### 15.1.2. Menu item: Out





A Humidity







## 15.2. System References and Messages

Indication on display	Necessary action ?
EMERG	Contact the manufacturer
ALERT	Contact the manufacturer
CRITICAL	Contact the manufacturer
ERROR	Contact the manufacturer
WARNING	Contact the manufacturer
PREAlarm 1	Pre-alarm 1 active - check compressed air system
PREAlarm 2	Pre-alarm 2 active - check compressed air system
MAINAlarm 1	Main-alarm 1 active - check compressed air system
MAINAlarm 2	Main-alarm 2 active - check compressed air system
Sevice/maintenance fällig in ## Tagen	Reminder message for calibration. Appears 30 days before the due date.
Sevice/maintenance überfällig seit ## Tagen	Reminder message for calibration. Appears as of the calibration date.
SD card missing	Insert SD card into the SD card slot
SD card free space low	SD card memory almost full - clear memory



### 15.3. EG-Conformance Details

In accordance with EMC Directive 89/336/EEC,

we hereby declare that the product

"Pressure dew-point monitor TPK 21, TPK 41, TPK 61"

complies with the principal safety requirements laid down in the Council Directive on the approximation of laws of the Member States relating to electromagnetic compatibility (89/336/ EEC). This declaration applies to all specimens manufactured according to the relevant production documents.

The evaluation of this product for electromagnetic compatibility was carried out according to the following standards:

EN 61000-6-3 Electromagnetic compatibility. Generic standards. Emission standard for residential, commercial and light-industrial environments

EN 61000-6-1 Electromagnetic compatibility. Generic standards. Immunity for residential, commercial and light-industrial environments

The above-mentioned manufacturer shall keep the necessary conformity-assessment documentation ready for inspection.

Munich, 15/04/2017

J. Koyork

#### 15.4. Guarantee

The quality of our products is constantly monitored as part of our QM system, according to ISO 9001. The devices are thoroughly tested and configured prior to shipping. If you still have cause for complaint, we will rectify the defect free of charge within the warranty period of 24 months, provided that it may be proven that the defect is due to an error on our part.

Warranty services are provided on the condition that you inform us of the defect without delay and within the warranty period.

The warranty will be deemed void if the device is not used for its intended purpose, not installed according to these instructions or has been damaged due to improper treatment or interference with the device. Furthermore, travel costs, defective sensors and probes and calibration services are excluded from the warranty.

The warranty will also become void if the device has been opened or disassembled. The serial number on the product label must not be changed, damaged or removed.

If necessary repairs are carried out in addition to the warranty services, these will be free of charge. However further services will be billed, including postage and packaging costs.

No further-reaching claims for liability or damages will be accepted, unless required by law.



## 15.5. Accessories

ltem	Description	
TPZSIG	<b>TPK-SIG II</b> external signal with light and horn, incl. acknowledgement button and wall holder 10m connection cable with 5-pole M-12 plug, A-coded	
TPZREL	<b>External relay box model TPK-REL</b> relay box including 4 relays, connection cable 3m with M12 plug and external voltage supply. the unit model TPK has a potential free output 30 V. If it is necessary to activate external aggregates with a voltage supply of 220 V (for external lamp, electric motor activated ball valve) with the dew point meter, you must use the external relay box, which transfers the potential free output into the right voltage.	
TPZKA-	Sensor/actuator cable M 12x1, 5 pin PUR halogen free black grey RAL 7021, straight M12, A-coded,	
- 30	cable length: 3,0 m - straight, cable socket - open end	
- 3\$	cable length: 3,0 m - straight, cable socket - plug	
- 100	cable length: 10 m - straight, cable socket - open end	T
- 10\$	cable length: 10 m - straight, cable socket - plug	
TPZSTY	Stylos pencil replacement pencil for touch displays	
TPZNT	<b>plug in power supply</b> suitable for TPK - series replacement power plug Inch. cable and M12 plug	







## 15.5.2. PIN-Assignment for Connector

The PIN assignment for the connector is as follows:









## Alarm Signal Output

Pi	Pin	Colour	Alarm	Remarks	
1	1	BBDroknun	1.5 <b>2∕4 ∨</b>	Opertrindsseringengsanschluss + 24 V DC	
2	2	WHH_Whyteiss	Lig <b>RS_A</b>	NPFigswitchingoutput, switches to earth	
3	3	BUBຟ <sub>Tu</sub> blau	Earn	EaBetriebsspannungsmasse	
4	4	BKBK taschwarz	Signal generator	NP <b>Signalleitung</b> oBtput, switches to earth	
5	5	GNGNEYErgeniyyanb	BuffonB	Inp <b>signal masse</b> itches in respect to earth	

Die RS 485 Schnittstelle ist zur Versorgungsmasse nicht galvanisch getrennt!

Zur Stromversorgung des Gerätes kann ein Steckernetzteil an Stift 1 (+) und Stift 3 (-) angeschlossen werden.

#### Relay Output Analoge Schnittstelle 4....20 MA / 0...10 V

Pi	Pin n	Farbe Colour	Alarm Alarm	Bemerkung Remarks
1	1	BN - braun BN - brown	Relay Y	Relay I, normally open, switches to Rel-common
2	2	WH white	Relay-2	Relay 2, normally open, switches to Rel-common
3	3	BU-blue	Relay 3	Relay 3, normally open, switches to Rel-common
4	4	BK - black	Relay-4	Relay 4, normally open, switches to Rel-common
5	5	GN/YE green/yellow	Relay Common	Common connection for all 4 relays

Die Analoge Schnittstelle ist zur Versorgungsmasse nicht galvanisch getrennt!

Der Stromausgang ist aktiv, d.h. er liefert den Signalstrom gegen Masse und benötigt The relay contacts are designed for extra-low voltage. Circuit insulation voltage max. 40 V, Switching current max. 190 mA. The external relay box is necessary to control external <sup>loggls</sup>r Stromausgang ist ebenfalls aktiv, d.h. er liefert die Signalspannung gegen Masse

Zur Stromversorgung des Gerätes kann ein Steckernetzteil an Stift 1 (+) und Stift 3 (-) angeschlossen werden.

123

122







#### **RS 485 Interface**

Pin	Colour	Alarm	Remarks
Pin	Farbe	Alarm	Bemerkung
1	BN - brown	24 V	Operating voltage connection +24 V DC
1	BN - braun	24 V	Betriebsspannungsanschluss +24 V DC
2	WH - white	RS A	Signal line A
2	WH - weiss	RS_A	Signalleitung A
3	BU - blue	GND	Power supply earth
3	BU - blau	GND	Betriebsspannungsmasse
4	BK - black	RS B	Signal line B
4	BK - schwarz	RS_B	Signalleitung B
5	GN/YE green/yellow	GNB	Signal earth
5	GN/YE grün/gelb	GNB	Signalmasse

Die RS 485 Schnittstelle ist zur Versorgungsmasse nicht galvanisch getrennt! The RS 485 interface is not electrically isolated from the supply earth! Zur Stromversorgung des Gerätes kann ein Steckernetzteil an Stift 1 (+) und Stift 3 (-) To supply power to the device, a mains adapter can be connected to Pin 1 (+) and Pin 2 (-) angeschlossen werden.

## Analoge Schnittstelle 4....20 MA / 0...10 V

Pin	alog Interface 4	20 MA / 0	019 V Bemerkung
1	BN - braun	24 V	Betriebsspannungsanschluss +24 V DC
2 <sup>Pin</sup>	WA !- Weiss	RS_GM	Spannungsausgang 010 V
3 <sup>1</sup>	BU - blau	GAD	Operating voltage connection +24 V DC Betriebsspannungsmasse
<b>4</b> <sup>2</sup>	BK - schwarz	r <sup>rs_</sup> -b <sup>A</sup>	Stromausgang 420 MA
5 <sup>3</sup>	GN/YE <sup>ue</sup> grün/gelb	GRND	Signalmasse
4	BK - black	RS_B	Current output 420 mA

Die Analoge Schnittstelle ist zur Versorgungsmasse nicht galvanisch getrennt!5GN/YE green/yellowGNBSignal earth

#### Der Stromausgang ist aktiv, d.h. er liefert den Signalstrom gegen Masse und benötigt keine externe Speisung

The analogue interface is not electrically isolated from the supply earth! Der Stromausgang ist ebenfalls aktiv, d.h. er liefert die Signalspannung gegen Masse

The current output is active, i.e. it delivers the signal current to earth and requires no Zuriestromy propriate des Gerätes kann ein Steckernetzteil an Stift 1 (+) und Stift 3 (-) angeschlossen werden.

The voltage output is also active, i.e. it delivers the signal voltage to earth.

To supply power to the device, a main 23 dapter can be connected to Pin 1 (+) and Pin 3 (-)



#### 15.5.3. Voltage supply from an external source of supply

It is possible to supply the device with an external voltage source. This is usually the case in applications where it is possible to obtain the supply voltage from a separate supply unit (e.g. enclosure).

The nominal value of the supply voltage is 24 V DC. The TPK should be supplied with a stabilised, short-circuit protected and surge-protected voltage source.

The power source of the pressure transducer must be from an energy-limited source (10 A max./30 V max.) and be safely separated from the mains. See EN 61010-1, paragraph 9.4.

Pin	Colour	Alarm	Remarks
1	BN - brown	+	Operating voltage connection +24 V DC
3	BU - blue	GND	Earth

NOTE:



If the device is connected to an external voltage supply, the above-mentioned points must be observed and checked.

Incorrect connection may damage the device.



## 15.6. Trouble Shooting Guide

## 15.6.1. The measured value is flow dependent and too high (i.e. too humid)

Cause	Solution
The humidity measurement system has not yet stabilised. Stabilisation process.	Observe stabilisation time. If the measuring device is unused and stored for extended periods in a humid environment, and especially for low dew point values, observe a stabilization time of up to one hour in order to dry out the measuring chamber and the sintered filter. Compressed air must flow through the measuring chamber during this time.
The sample line is not airtight.	Find and repair the leak.
The plastic test line is unsuitable.	Use a Teflon (PTFE) tube.
There is condensate in the measuring chamber or in a screw thread.	Dry out the components, allow a through flow of air and observe the stabilization time.
There is condensate in the system. The lines have not yet dried out following an incident.	It may take several days to dry the system following a malfunction. Take the first test measurements as near to the dryer as possible.

#### 15.6.2. The measured value is too high (i.e. too humid)

Cause	Solution
The filter is dirty; the setting time is too high.	Send the probe to the manufacturer to change the filter.
The sensor is oily.	Send the probe to the manufacturer to be repaired.
There is condensate in one of the spur lines of the distribution line. In this case, the humidity will continuously rise, especially in the absence of any air intake (e.g. at night).	This is a common occurrence in many systems. Following a malfunction caused by a build-up of condensate, it takes a long time for all the spur lines to dry out again (without airflow). This is particularly the case in spur lines in cold areas. Draw off air from seldom-used spur lines (i.e. allow air to flow through the line) in order to dry out the line segment.
The capillary tube of the measuring chamber is blocked.	Send the probe to the manufacturer to replace the measuring chamber.

## 15.6.3. The measured value is too low (i.e. too dry)

Cause	Solution
The pressure at the measuring point is lower than the system pressure. The pressure dew point is therefore drier at the sensor.	Eliminate the cause of pressure loss. Change the position of the taps.
Expanded air is being measured.	When the probe is installed in the pressurized area the pressure dew point (dew point under pressure) is measured. When it is installed under normal atmospheric conditions (ambient pressure) or at an outlet of compressed-air system (expanded air), the atmospheric dew point is measured. The dew point is significantly lower following expansion, i.e. the air is dryer.
The sensor must be recalibrated.	Send the probe to the manufacturer for recalibration.
The sensor is damaged.	Send the probe to the manufacturer to be repaired.

## 15.6.4. The measured value varies significantly

Cause	Solution
The pressure at the measuring point is not constant.	Eliminate the cause of pressure loss or establish constant pressure and airflow conditions.
The airflow conditions are highly variable; there is stagnant air.	Dry out the system. Allow air to flow out of the furthest sampling location.
There is water in the system. There is back diffusion where there is stagnant air.	Dry out the system. Allow air to flow out of the furthest sampling location.
The measured value at the measuring point is becoming increasingly lower (dryer).	In the case of a newly installed measuring system or portable measurement: The measured value has not yet settled. Particularly in the case of low dew point values, it can take 60 minutes or longer until the test line, test chamber and sinter protection cap are at equilibrium. Following a moisture ingress: This is normal behavior, since the system needs to dry out again after the moisture ingress. The drying time is dependent on many parameters - inter alia the volume of air extracted and the air flow - and can take several days (especially for low dew point values).
The temperature is too high when the measuring chamber is connected to the compressed-air line, and then rapidly falls until the actual value is reached.	The behavior is in keeping with the laws of physics; the abrupt rise in pressure causes compression heat to be generated, which is immediately recorded by the temperature sensor. However, this rapidly levels off again. Please observe the stabilization time.



### 15.7. Service- and Calibration

Once the warranty period has expired, we will naturally provide you with our service offer. In the event of a malfunction, simply send the product back to us along with a brief description of the problem. Please do not forget to include your telephone number in case we need ask you any questions.

We will inform you of the cost of any repairs before starting any work on your device. We will provide you with a free quote. Postage and packaging for the return shipment will be invoiced at cost.

Our calibration laboratory is also able to calibrate measuring and testing devices made by other manufacturers, with traceability to national standards. Please ask us. We will be glad to send you a non-binding quote.

#### Service adress:

PRO air GmbH Peter-Müller-Str. 29a 80997 München, Germany

Telefon0049 / 89 / 81 888 234Telefax0049 / 89 / 81 888 236

Email service@pro-air.eu

Internet <u>www.pro-air.eu</u>

## Technology and Innovation -

## Made in Germany

The technical information in this document has been carefully checked. It is intended to inform you about the product and its possible applications. The information should not be taken as a guarantee of any specific characteristics, and the user should check that the device is suitable for the intended application. Any third-party proprietary rights must be respected.

As of July 2022. This document replaces all earlier editions.

© Copyright 2022, All rights reserved.

No part of this document may be stored, reproduced, processed, duplicated or distributed in any form without prior written consent.



# 16.0. Setting Example16.1. Setting example: Dew point monitoring

Relay 1	Source:	Dew- / Frostpoint	
	Upper Limit:	Used	Yes
	Limit Value:	15,0	
	Hysteresis:	0,00	
	Lower Limit:	Used	No
	Limit Value:	-	
	Hysteresis:	-	
Alarm 1	Source:	Dew- / Frostpoint	
	Pre - Alarm:	Auto Alarm	Out
	Upper Limit:	Used	Yes
	Limit Value:	12,0	
	Hysteresis:	0,00	
	Lower Limit:	Used	No
	Limit Value:	-	
	Hysteresis:	-	
	Main - Alarm:	Auto Alarm	Out
	Upper Limit:	Used	Yes
	Limit Value:	15,0	
	Hysteresis:	0,00	
	Lower Limit:	Used	No
		-	
	Hysteresis:	-	



## 16.2. Setting Example: Minimum Pressure

Relay 1	Source:	Pressure	
	Upper Limit:	Used	No
	Limit Value:	-	
	Hysteresis:	-	
	Lower Limit:	Used	Yes
	Limit Value:	7,50	
	Hysteresis:	0,00	
Alarm 1	Source:	Pressure	
	Pre - Alarm:	Auto Alarm	Out
	Upper Limit:	Used	Νο
	Limit Value:	-	
	Hysteresis:	_	
	Lower Limit:	Used	Νο
	Limit Value:	-	
	Hysteresis:	-	
	Main - Alarm:	Auto Alarm	Out
	Upper Limit:	Used	Yes
	Limit Value:	-	
	Hysteresis:	-	
	Lower Limit:	Used	Yes
		7,50	
	Hysteresis:	0,00	